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                         VETO MESSAGE - No. 111 
  
TO THE SENATE: 
  
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill: 
  
Senate Bill Number 3761-A, entitled: 
  
    "AN  ACT to amend the environmental conservation law, in relation 
to 
      establishing the Oswego river basin water level management 
commis- 
      sion" 
  
    NOT APPROVED 
  
  The bill would establish the Oswego River Basin Water Level 
Management 
Commission ("Commission") to study and manage the water  levels  of  
the 
Oswego  River  Basin, as well as a Citizens' Advisory Board to assist 
in 
"the planning and management of the water levels" of the Basin. 
Although 
I understand that the sponsors of this legislation are  concerned  
about 
the  causes  of  flooding along the Erie Canal and in other areas 
within 
the Oswego River Basin - a concern which I fully share - I disagree 
with 
the approach taken by this bill, which simply creates a new and 
duplica- 
tive bureaucracy and grants it powers that are inappropriate. 
  
  First, it is important to understand the scope of the  task  given  
to 
this  Commission.  As  defined  in  this  bill,  the  Oswego River 
Basin 
includes the Oswego River, Oneida  River,  Seneca  River,  Oneida  
Lake, 
Otisco  Lake,  Skaneateles  Lake,  Owasco  Lake, Canandaigua Lake, 
Keuka 
Lake, Seneca Lake, Cayuga Lake, and "all feeder lakes, streams and 
other 
bodies of water to the aforementioned lakes and rivers, and all 
portions 
of the barge canal system integrated with the aforementioned  lakes  
and 
rivers."  Together, this area includes over 5,000 square miles - an 
area 
larger than the states of Rhode Island and Delaware combined. 
  



  Needless  to  say, asking a Commission to "manage the water levels" 
in 
this area is a monumental task, particularly given  that  much  of  
this 
area  constitutes  a  natural flood plain for the many rivers, lakes 
and 
streams in the basin. This task is made even harder by the fact that 
the 
area includes several hydroelectric power facilities that obviously 
have 
a strong interest in the area's water levels, but which fall  under  
the 
jurisdiction  of  the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC"), 
and 
not this new Commission. Moreover, in addition to  FERC,  several  
other 
federal  regulatory  bodies, including the U.S. Environmental 
Protection 
Agency, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers  and  U.S.  Fish  and  
Wildlife 
Service, have jurisdiction over certain aspects of the Basin. 
  
  Second,  the  work  of the Commission would substantially overlap 
with 
the work of the New York State Canal Flood Mitigation Task Force,  
which 
was  created  by legislation that I just signed earlier this month. 
That 
Task Force will evaluate the Canal Corporation's  procedures  which  
may 
impact  flood  mitigation  and  flood management, and recommend 
adaptive 
measures that can be taken to mitigate flood damage, including  but  
not 
limited  to  feasible floodplain management activities and flood 
control 
structures.   The bill creating the Task  Force,  like  this  bill,  
was 
prompted  by  the perception that "there were several weaknesses 
related 
to flooding along the canal system that needed to be addressed." 
  
  Third, some of the powers granted to the Commission are 
unprecedented. 
Most notably, the bill requires the Commission to prepare a "water 
level 
management plan" which must include a plan for the enforcement  of  
laws 
pertaining  to  public  use  activities,  and  then  provides  that 
this 
enforcement plan "shall be implemented" by rules and regulations for 
the 
administration of the water levels in the Oswego River Basin 
promulgated 
by  DEC.  I  am  not aware of any other circumstance in which a 
planning 



body can require a State agency to promulgate regulations  to  
implement 
enforcement of its plan. 
  
  The  bill  also creates a Citizens' Advisory Board ("Board"), but 
that 
Board does more than simply give advice. In particular, it is  
empowered 
to  "investigate,  review  or  take such other action as shall be 
deemed 
necessary  or  proper  with  respect  to   complaints,   grievances   
or 
suggestions regarding water level management issues" in the Oswego 
River 
Basin.  These  appear  to  be  substantive  powers that overlap with 
the 
powers given to the Commission itself, and the bill gives  these  
powers 
not  just to the Board, but also to "each member thereof." Moreover, 
six 
of the seven members of this "independent" Board are appointed  
directly 
by  legislative  leaders,  which raises significant separation of 
powers 
issues. 
  
  There is no doubt that flooding of our lakes, rivers and streams 
cause 
significant damage to property and can  have  a  devastating  impact  
on 
local  economies.  However, I do not believe that creating a new 
Commis- 
sion and giving it the task of "managing" water levels  within  a  
5,000 
square  mile  area is the best solution to this problem. This is 
partic- 
ularly true where we have just created a  Canal  Flood  Mitigation  
Task 
Force,  which will be reviewing flood mitigation measures in much of 
the 
same area. 
  
  Nonetheless, I recognize that the work of the Task Force and the  
work 
that  would  be undertaken by the Commission are not identical, and 
that 
some surface water bodies within the Basin present issues that will  
not 
be  addressed  by  the  Task  Force.  Therefore, I am directing that 
the 
Commissioner of Environmental Conservation and my staff  work  with  
the 
sponsors  of the bill to consider whether a revised bill or other 
admin- 
istrative actions focusing on these other matters is appropriate. 
  
  The bill is disapproved.                      (signed) ELIOT SPITZER 
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